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CITY CLERK 
 

Council Meeting Date:  February 1, 2016 
 

 
Consider change in CP046 Reservation of Facilities  
 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Move the Governing Body approve revisions to CP046 “Reservation of Facilities” 
prohibiting the serving and consumption of beer and wine in the Community 
Center.   
 
BACKGROUND 
Over the past year the city has seen in increase in the number of reservations for 
the community center for parties serving alcohol.  There has been a 
corresponding increased need for excessive janitorial services following these 
parties and in some cases property damage.  There have also been instances 
where the parties extended past their reserved time.   
 
With the current investment in the renovation of the community center, staff 
revisited the Council policy and function of the Community Center.  As stated in 
the purpose of the policy, the facility is for the purpose of conducting the business 
of the City and providing meeting and recreational opportunities for its residents.  
With its limited size and lack of kitchen facilities, the community center is better 
suited for meetings and small gatherings than large parties and receptions.  
There are several groups that meet regularly in the community center, community 
classes held and small gatherings.   
 
Staff is recommending three changes to address concerns identified under the 
current structure.  First, Council adoption of a change to the reservation policy 
which would prohibit the serving and consumption of alcohol in the community 
center.  Second, the establishment of community center hours as 7 a.m. to 10 
p.m.   Third, an administrative change in procedure that would require verification 
of condition of the facility by the renting party upon entering the facility and a 
required photo identification for individuals renting the facility.  This would provide 
verification for Dispatch in giving out the key to the community center and an 
address and contact information in case further communication is necessary.   
 
ATTACHMENTS 
Revised CP046 – New language bolded 
 
PREPARED BY 
Joyce Hagen Mundy 
City Clerk      Date:  January 14, 2016 



City Council Policy  046 – RESERVATION OF CITY FACILITIES 
 
Effective Date:  February 2, 2016 
 
Amends: COPOL 051 dated February 7, 2011  
 
Approved By:  Governing Body 

 
 
I. SCOPE 

 
 
II. PURPOSE 

The City of Prairie Village maintains certain indoor and outdoor facilities for the purpose of conducting the 
business of the City and providing meeting and recreational opportunities for its residents.  When these facilities 
are not scheduled for use by the Governing Body, or its committees, they may be made available at reasonable 
times and reasonable rates to groups which fall within the categories below. 

 
III. RESPONSIBILITY 

The City Clerk is delegated the authority and duty to consider and approve or disapprove the requests for the use 
of facilities according to policies established herein, previously established policies and applicable law.  Reports 
will be made to the Governing Body annually by the City Clerk regarding the reservation of City facilities during the 
previous year.  The City Administrator will report annually the amount of revenue received from such usage, 
estimated actual costs to the City and any recommended changes in this policy. 
 

 
IV. DEFINITIONS 

 
 

V. POLICY 
 

 
VI. PROCEDURES 

A.  Rental Categories: 
 

The City Clerk will determine which category applies to each application and charge the applicable fee 
according to the Fee Schedule on file. 
 
Internal:  Prairie Village Governing Body, Committees, Boards,  and other governmental entities, residents 
and groups participating in City-Sponsored programs and homes association meetings. 
 
Resident:  A person residing within the City limits of Prairie Village or owning a business with a physical 
location in Prairie Village. 
 
Non-Resident:  An individual whose primary living domicile is outside City limits of Prairie Village. 
 

B. General Rules: 
Groups or organizations using the facility will comply with the laws and ordinances of the City of Prairie Village 
and the State of Kansas.  In addition, they will comply with all requirements specifically set forth in the 
Application for Facility Reservation Permit. 
 
No items may be sold by outside individuals/groups reserving City facilities. 
 
Application for the reservation of a City facility must be made on the appropriate form available from the City 
Clerk’s office.  Applications must be signed by an adult who will be present and in charge while the facility is in 
use, and who will assume responsibility for payment of charges for use of the facility.  The organization will be 
required to assume responsibility and pay for any damage or loss that may occur to the facility, equipment and 
grounds.  In addition, the group will be required to sign a hold-harmless affidavit. 
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City Council Policy  046    
 

C. Facilities: 
1. Community Center   28’ x 31’ (approx.)   Maximum occupancy 45 people 
 
Prairie Village Community Center 
a) All reservation requests for the use of the Community Center must be made in writing. 
b) Reservations will be recognized by receipt of a Facility Use Permit. 
e) The Community Center may be reserved between the hours of 7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. 
f) A member of the sponsoring group must be responsible for the actions of group members. 
g) Cleanup after use shall be done by the group using the Community Center. 
 
Any person, group or organization making advance reservation for the Prairie Village Community Center may 
request a permit authorizing consumption of beer and/or wine on the premises.  A permit may be issued by 
the City Clerk, if it is determined that such use will not be detrimental to the City property or the health or 
safety of the citizens of Prairie Village.   
 
2. Municipal Building 

Council Chamber   30’ x 50’ (approx.)    Maximum occupancy 150 people 
Multi-Purpose Room              Maximum occupany 52 people 
Reservations of the City Council Chamber to groups classified as Internal will be permitted under the 
following conditions: 

1. The group makes its facility reservation request within 30 days of the date the group intends to 
use the City Council Chamber 

2. Multiple reservations of the City Council Chamber will not be permitted (i.e. monthly meetings) on 
the same facility reservation request. 

3. A City employee is on duty during the entire time the Council Chamber is being used by the 
group; or 

4. A City Council member or City employee will be present at the meeting 
 

3. Park Facilities 
Tennis Courts   Swimming Pool   Soccer Fields 
Park Pavilions   Volleyball Courts  Baseball Diamonds 
 

4. Park Pavilions 
a) All reservation requests for the use of the park pavilions must be made in writing. 
b) Reservations will be recognized by receipt of a Facility Use Permit. 
c) Groups of 20 or less may reserve part of the Harmon Park structure. 
d) Groups of 21 to 100 may reserve all of the Harmon Park structure. 
e) The park pavilions may be reserved throughout the year between the hours of 7:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m. 

for a maximum of six hours except for special hours approved by the Park Board. 
f) A member of the sponsoring group must be responsible for the actions of group members. 
g) Cleanup after use shall be done by the group using the Pavilion. 
h) The City Clerk may require a short-term special use permit be issued by the Council for the use of the 

parks by large groups, which may require parking that would exceed normal park use. 
 

D. Applications and Permits: 
Applications should be completed and filed with the City Clerk.  Upon approval, the organization/individual will 
be given a permit showing the hours and facilities approved.  All fees are due at the time of the reservation. 
 

E. Special Requirements: 
Park Facilities: 
Possession and consumption of cereal malt and/or alcoholic beverages is prohibited except as provided for in 

Ordinance 2010 which allows for sale and consumption of alcoholic beverages Harmon Park in 
conjunction with an approved City function upon the approval of the Governing Body. 

 
City Hall and Municipal Courtyard: 
Serving and consumption of beer and wine may be authorized in conjunction with an approved City function 

upon the approval of the Governing Body by resolution. 
 
Prairie Village Community Center 
Serving and consumption of beer and wine may be authorized by permit as approved by the City Clerk. 
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All Other Facilities: 
1. Amplified sound prohibited except by written permit from the City. 
2. Alcoholic liquor prohibited. 
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COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA 
CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

Council Chambers 
Monday, February 01, 2016 

7:30 PM 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. ROLL CALL 
 
III. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
IV. INTRODUCTION OF STUDENTS & SCOUTS 
 
V. PRESENTATIONS 
 

Introduction of Police Department's New Community Service Officer 

 
Swearing in of two new police officers 

 
Prairie Village Police Department Lifesaving Award Presentation 

 
VI. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 

(5 minute time limit for items not otherwise listed on the agenda) 
 
VII. CONSENT AGENDA 
 

All items listed below are considered to be routine by the Governing Body and 
will be enacted by one motion (Roll Call Vote).  There will be no separate 
discussion of these items unless a Council member so requests, in which event 
the item will be removed from the Consent Agenda and considered in its normal 
sequence on the regular agenda. 

 
By Staff 

 
1. Approve regular City Council minutes - January 19, 2016 
2. Consider renewal of Interlocal Agreement with Johnson County 

Department of Technology and Innovation for 2016 information 
technology services 

3. Purchase request for police vehicles 
 
VIII. COMMITTEE REPORTS 
 

Planning Commission 

 
PC2016-02 Consider request for Rezoning from CP-2 (Planned General 

Business District) to MXD (Mixed Use District) for 5200 West 
94th Terrace 

PC2016-03 Consider approval of the final plat for Meadowbrook 2020 - 5200 
West 94th Terrace 



 

 

 
IX. MAYOR'S REPORT 
 
X. STAFF REPORTS 
 
XI. OLD BUSINESS 
 
XII. NEW BUSINESS 
 
XIII. ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
XIV. ADJOURNMENT 
 

 
If any individual requires special accommodations – for example, qualified interpreter, large print, 
reader, hearing assistance – in order to attend the meeting, please notify the City Clerk at 385-
4616, no later than 48 hours prior to the beginning of the meeting. 
If you are unable to attend this meeting, comments may be received by e-mail at 
cityclerk@pvkansas.com 

 



 

 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

February 1, 2016 
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CITY COUNCIL 

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

January 19, 2016 
 
 

The City Council of Prairie Village, Kansas, met in regular session on Tuesday, 

January 19, 2016 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at the Municipal Building, 7700 

Mission Road, Prairie Village, Kansas.  

 
ROLL CALL 

 Mayor Laura Wassmer called the meeting to order and roll call was taken with the 

following Council members present:   Ashley Weaver, Jori Nelson, Ruth Hopkins, Steve 

Noll, Eric Mikkelson, Andrew Wang, Brooke Morehead, Sheila Myers, David Morrison, 

Ted Odell and Terrence Gallagher. 

 Staff present was: Tim Schwartzkopf, Chief of Police; Keith Bredehoeft, Public 

Works Director;  Melissa Prenger, Public Works Project Manager;  Quinn Bennion, City 

Administrator; Wes Jordan, Assistant City Administrator; Nolan Sunderman, Assistant to 

the City Administrator; Lisa Santa Maria, Finance Director and Joyce Hagen Mundy,  

City Clerk.   

 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

 No one addressed the City Council.  

  

CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 Council President Brooke Morehead moved for the approval of the Consent 

Agenda for January 19, 2016:      

1. Approve Regular City Council Minutes – January 4, 2016. 
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2. Approve Claims Ordinance #2938. 
3. Authorize the Mayor to execute a proclamation commemorating the 

accomplishments of the 6th grade class of Laura Moore at Prairie Elementary. 
4. Approve the 2016 SuperPass Interlocal Agreement between the cities of 

Prairie Village, Leawood, Merriam, Mission, Fairway, Roeland Park and 
Johnson County Parks and Recreation District for use of swimming pool 
facilities and the Swim Meet Letter of Understanding. 

5. Approve the 2016 recreation agreements with British Soccer and Challenger 
Sports for the use of park facilities for sports camps. 

6. Approve the 2016 Pool Usage Agreement, Learn to Swim Program 
Agreement and Day Camp Agreement with Johnson Country Park & 
Recreation District  for use of city facilities. 

7. Approve the bid of $97,248 by Krantz of Kansas City for the purchase and 
assembly of truck equipment for two F-550’s and the transfer of $28,341.12 
from the equipment reserve fund for this purchase. 

8. Approve the 2016 Prairie Village Legislative Platform.  
 
 A roll call vote was taken with the following members voting “aye”:  Weaver, 

Nelson, Hopkins, Noll, Mikkelson, Wang, Myers, Morehead, Morrison, Odell and 

Gallagher. 

 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Council Committee of the Whole 
COU2016-02  Consider 2017 SMAC Application for Meadowbrook Regional Detention 
and Water Quality Project 
 
 Ruth Hopkins moved the City Council approve the submittal of the 2017 

Stormwater Management Advisory Council (SMAC) application for the Meadowbrook 

Regional Detention and Water Quality Project.  The motion was seconded by Eric 

Mikkelson and passed unanimously.   

 
Mayor’s Report 

Mayor Wassmer encouraged Council members to attend the January 20th State 

of the Cities address at the Overland Park Marriott and reminded Council of their 

January 30th Work session.  She noted one of the items to be covered would be the 
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priority listing which was distributed by Mr. Bennion for the Council’s review.  Mayor 

Wassmer reported work has begun on construction documents related to the 

Meadowbrook redevelopment.   

 
STAFF REPORTS 
Public Safety 

 The next “Coffee with a Cop” will be held on Friday, January 22nd at 7 a.m. at 
Panera. 

 Chief Schwartzkopf presented the following overview of the Johnson County 
Mental Health Co-Responder Partnership. 
 
The City has been approached by Johnson County Mental Health to enter into a 

co-responder partnership program.  The cities of Olathe and Overland Park currently 

have programs in place.  The program is proposed to include Prairie Village, Leawood 

and the northeast Johnson County cities.  Under the program a co-responder would 

respond with officers to the scene of calls involving individuals experiencing a mental 

health/substance abuse crisis.  They would also be available to review police reports 

and provide outreach as necessary and referral and care coordination.  The co-

responder would be a trained mental health professional employed by Johnson County 

Mental Health.   

Chief Schwartzkopf noted the increased need for a co-responder with the 

decreasing funding for mental health by the State.  These individuals would have the 

skills and training to assist an officer in preventing a situation from escalating into a 

crime as well as reach out to individuals and families that are in need of help in the 

community.  In addition the co-responder would provide a point of contact for questions 

and concerns and provide increased education/training for officers regarding mental 

health issues.   
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Chief Schwartzkopf noted that over the past five years, the department has 

responded to an average of 120 mental health related calls per year.  The program is 

still evolving.  It is anticipated that participating cities would pay for the cost of the co-

responder based on population with Prairie Village having 24% of the northeast 

population making the estimated cost of $22,261 for the first year.  It is anticipated that 

some of that cost could be covered with the alcohol tax funds received as many of the 

mental health calls are connected to substance abuse. 

Eric Mikkelson asked how much would be covered by the alcohol tax funds.  

Chief Schwartzkopf replied at least 50% and possibly up to 75%.  He added the 

remaining costs could be covered from the police operations budget.  The city attorney 

has reviewed the proposal and believes this would be an appropriate expenditure under 

the restrictions placed on those funds.  The City of Leawood is also anticipating using 

their alcohol tax funds as a funding source.  Steve Noll agreed that this would be an 

appropriate expenditure and is strongly supportive of the program.   

Mayor Wassmer questioned if one individual would be sufficient based on the 

statistics provided on the number of calls in Prairie Village alone.  Chief Schwartzkopf 

replied that the cities of Shawnee and Lenexa are joining together to share one co-

responder.  It may be too much for one individual to cover Leawood and the northeast 

Johnson County cities with the program ending up to be a partnership between the cities 

of Prairie Village and Leawood.  Jori Nelson asked if the number of calls received by 

other cities was known.  Chief Schwartzkopf replied he does not.  He noted the city of 

Overland Park has one co-responder with a designated officer to assist.  The program is 

very flexible.   
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Sheila Myers stated she supports the program.  Brooke Morehead confirmed the 

projected cost included salary, benefits and the cost of a vehicle.  Terrence Gallagher 

asked if Mission Hills was participating.  Chief Schwartzkopf replied they could and their 

costs would be included in their contract for police services.  Mayor Wassmer asked 

with calls coming from multiple agencies how it would be determined where the co-

responder would respond.  Chief Schwartzkopf replied the cities would be meeting again 

in February to continue discussion and this is one of the items that needs to be worked 

out.  Jori Nelson asked if there were any federal funds that could be used for the 

program.  Chief Schwartzkopf replied the county has investigated this and is not aware 

of any other available funding after the initial round.  Ms. Nelson stated she was 

supportive of the program and felt it would benefit both the residents and the police 

department.   

  
Public Works 

 Keith Bredehoeft reported the crews response to the latest snow event with 
crews called in at 5:30 a.m. 

 Work has begun on the renovation of the Community Center and is on schedule.  
Painting will be done next week.  Staff will bring recommended changes to the 
rental policies for the Community Center for council consideration at the next 
meeting. 

 The current work at 71st & Mission is from WaterOne and is not related to the 
Mission Road Project, it is for Google Fiber. 

 Mr. Bredehoeft reported the costs to construct the proposed sidewalk discussed 
at the earlier committee meeting are $50,000 for a five foot sidewalk and 
$100,000 for an eight foot sidewalk.  The Council directed staff to construct a five 
foot sidewalk.   

 
Administration 

 Lisa Santa Maria requested Council members turn in their meal request for the 
Council Work Session to her. 

 The City again received the GFOA Award for Outstanding Achievement in 
Popular Annual Financial Reporting for the 2014 PAFR 

Eric Mikkelson asked when year-end figures would be available.  Mrs. Santa Maria 
replied not until the end of March but assured him the city would end the year within 
budget. 
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 Wes Jordan noted the Co-Responder program discussed by Chief Schwartzkopf 
could also benefit the codes department as they work with individuals. 

 Mr. Jordan reported that he and Mr. Bennion met with the upper management of 
Waste Management (Deffenbaugh) regarding services provided to the city.  The 
meeting was positive.  Their representatives will be addressing the City Council 
in February.  He added that the contract for solid waste services expires the end 
of the year and the Council will need to decide in March if they want to go out to 
bid for services.   

 
Jori Nelson noted the number of households has not increased, why have the problems 
increased.  Mr. Jordan stated he would let their representatives address that, but noted 
the ownership change, technology changes, personnel issues and aging equipment 
among the factors.  Eric Mikkelson asked if there were other viable companies to bid on 
the services.  Mr. Jordan responded there were one or two.  Mr. Mikkelson asked if 
penalties were being assessed for the missed services.  Mr. Jordan replied under the 
contract they have 24 hours to respond to a missed pick-up.  The city has instituted a 
better system of tracking missed calls and notifications and penalties will be assessed.  
The contract allows for a $30 penalty per missed incident.  David Morrison asked what 
percentage of residents were having missed pickups.   Mr. Jordan replied that is difficult 
to assess as not all residents call in to report missed services, others call in several 
times, one resident will call in a miss of an entire street or block.  There have been 
inconsistencies in the services provided.  He noted the city will have a better idea of 
numbers under the new tracking system.  Mr. Jordan stated yard waste pick up create 
the most problems.   
 
Brooke Morehead noted customer service issues with the post office at the Village.  
Ruth Hopkins stated that is a federally run operation and federal representatives should 
be contacted with concerns.  David Morrison asked that the staff be directed to send a 
letter to the Postmaster.  Mr. Odell and Mrs. Weaver urged caution, noting the city does 
not want to lose the post office.  Mayor Wassmer stated she has heard several 
complaints regarding their operation and has experienced poor customer service 
herself.   

 Mr. Jordan stated the draft of the Neighborhood Overlay Regulations will be 
presented to the City Council on February 1st. 

 Quinn Bennion noted the Meadowbrook schedule has been moved back with the 
final development plan going to the Planning Commission in April with bonds 
issued in May. 

 Mr. Bennion briefly reviewed changes to the distributed priority listing noting the 
addition of a page reflecting completed projects, new items are bolded. 

 Mr. Bennion reported that he would be participating in a panel discussion on the 
Tax Lid Legislation.   Mayor Wassmer added that the Johnson/Wyandotte County 
Mayors will be sending out a letter expressing their disappointment with the 
legislation that has been coming out of Topeka.   

Terrence Gallagher asked about the status of Google stating the website indicated a 
2016 signup.  Mr. Bennion replied that Google will not indicate when in 2016.  Mr. 
Sunderman cautioned the Council that even after the initial sign-up there have been 
instances with a significant delay until services are provided.   
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OLD BUSINESS 

 Ruth Hopkins announced that she will be presenting  the “Green Business” 

Awards at the Johnson County Commission  meeting. 

 Ted Odell expressed frustration with the maintenance at the Corinth Square 

Shopping Center noting several planters with dead plants, many of the lights around the 

perimeter are missing light bulbs and the Christmas tree is still up.  He also noted a sign 

at 75th & Mission that was not in compliance with the city’s sign regulations.  He 

commended the Prairie Village Arts Council on the creation of the “Future of the Arts” 

exhibit that was initially discussed several years ago.  Sheila Myers added that “Future 

of the Arts” is open to students in grades K – 12 with several different categories 

including performance art, visual art and literature.  Entries are due by February 19th on 

the website www.pvfota.org with the Gala Celebration on April 8th.   

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 There was no New Business to come before the City Council. 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Committee meetings scheduled for the next two weeks include: 

Environment/Recycle Committee 01/27/2016 5:30 p.m. 
VillageFest Committee 01/28/2016 5:30 p.m. 
Council Committee of the Whole 02/01/2016 6:00 p.m.  
City Council 02/01//2015 7:30 p.m. 

================================================================= 

The Prairie Village Arts Council is pleased to present the art of Julia Forrest, Joe Bussell 
& Hill Brin in the R. G. Endres Gallery during the month of January.   
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City Offices will be closed on Monday, January 18th  in observance of the Martin Luther 
King Jr. Holiday.  Deffenbaugh will also celebrate this holiday and trash services will be 
delayed one day all week.   
 
The NEJC State of the Cities luncheon will be held on Wednesday, January 20th from 11 
a.m. to 1 p.m. at the Overland Park Marriott. 
 
Filing Deadline for City Council elections in noon, Tuesday, January 26th at the City 
Clerk’s Office. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
 With no further business to come before the City Council the meeting was adjourned 

at 8:32 p.m. 

 
 
 
Joyce Hagen Mundy 
City Clerk 



INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY DEPARTMENT 
 

City Council Date:  February 1, 2016 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 
 
Consider renewal of Interlocal Agreement with Johnson County Department of 
Technology and Innovation for 2016 information technology services. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Recommends the City Council approve the 2016 renewal of the Interlocal 
Agreement with Johnson County Department of Technology and Innovation to 
provide information technology services to city entities. 
  
 
BACKGROUND 
This is a contract renewal with Johnson County Department of Technology and 
Innovation (JoCo IT). The renewal increase ($1820) is less than the budgeted 
amount of $75,000 for 2016 year. JoCo IT began providing services to the City of 
Prairie Village in August 2014. Since that transition, the City has been able to 
leverage JoCo ITs purchasing power to upgrade the infrastructure and add 
needed components for disaster recovery.    
 
The City Attorney has reviewed this contract. 
 
 
FUNDING SOURCE: 
 
01-01-02-6009-400 - $72,106.90 
 
 
PREPARED BY 
Amy Hunt 
Human Resources/IT Manager 
Date:  January 26, 2016 
 
 



 
RENEWAL OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY SERVICES 

 AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF  
JOHNSON COUNTY, KANSAS AND THE CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE, KANSAS 

 
THIS RENEWAL OF INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY SERVICES AGREEMENT 

(“Renewal”) is made and entered into this       day of ____________, 2016 by and between the City of 
Prairie Village, Kansas (“City”) and the Board of County Commissioners of Johnson County, Kansas 
(“County”). 
 
WITNESSETH: 
 

WHEREAS, the City and the County entered in that certain Information Technology Services 
Agreement dated August 21, 2014, regarding the provision of information technology services (the 
“Agreement”); and 

 
WHEREAS, the City and the County desire to renew and amend the Agreement. 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the above and foregoing recitals, the mutual promises 

and covenants hereinafter given, and pursuant to and in accordance with the statutory authority vested in 
the City and the County, the parties hereto agree as follows: 

 
1.  Renewal.  The City and the County hereby agree that the Agreement shall be, and hereby is, 

renewed and extended for an additional term from January 1, 2016 through December 31, 2016 
(“Renewal Term”).   

 
2.  Services. During the Renewal Term, the County agrees to provide the services set forth in 

Attachment A and the City agrees to share in the costs of those services by paying the amounts set forth in 
Attachment A, which are the annual costs of the services.  These rates are valid for the Renewal Term and 
are valid only if the City obtains and maintains a high speed data connection of at least 10mb between the 
City’s facility and any County facility on its high speed network. The County reserves the right to raise 
these rates if the City fails to obtain and maintain high speed connectivity.  The City agrees to pay the 
costs set forth in Attachment A on a quarterly basis commencing upon execution of this Renewal. 

 
3.  Additional Services.  Paragraph 6 of the Agreement is hereby amended by deleting “$69.01” 

and replacing it with “$68.90,” which shall be the cost of the County’s consulting services during the 
Renewal Term.   The parties agree that during the Renewal Term, if the City requests additional 
professional services that are not included in the services set forth in Attachment A, then the County’s 
hourly rates for such services shall be as follows: 

 
Tier 1 Support per hour $32.14  Support Center 
Tier 2 Support per hour $42.02  Systems, Phone 
Tier 3 Support per hour $48.39  Networking, Applications, Security 
DBA cost per hour  $53.22  Data Administration 
Consulting   $68.90  Project Management   

 
4.  Agreement Effective.  Except as expressly modified by this Renewal, the terms and provisions 

of the Agreement shall remain unchanged and in full force and effect. 

 1 



 
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Renewal to be executed in two (2) 

counterparts by their duly authorized representatives and made effective the day and year first above 
written. 

 
 
CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE, KANSAS  BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS OF 

JOHNSON COUNTY, KANSAS 
 
By                                                       By___________________________                                                        
     Mayor Laura Wassmer       Joe Waters, Acting Chief Information Officer 
 
   
By                                                      APPROVED AS TO FORM: 
     City Attorney  
     Catherine Logan                _____________________________                               

Cynthia Dunham 
Deputy Director of Legal 
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EXHIBIT A--SERVICES 
Service Description   

Systems Server Backup and Restore. $5,124.41 

Email $4,927.31 

Active Directory Support, OS support, server patching 
and updates, print management, other miscellaneous 
domain administrator functions. 

$12,811.02 

Consulting Provide project management services to coordinate 
and direct activities associated with special projects as 
needed.  ($68.90 per hr) 

  

Business Application Support Application Support:   Support current applications $2,441.25 
Data Administration Provide periodic monitoring of the database 

management systems, optimizing or repairing where 
possible, and tackling problems as they occur.  
Manage backups of the databases. 

$2,818.42 

Network  Monitoring: 24/7/365 monitoring of all network systems 
including servers, switches and core appliances that 
are SNMP-enabled and accessible via Internet from 
Johnson County Support Center. 

$12,811.02 

Support and Administration: Review of event logs and 
manufacturer-recommended firmware updates and 
available upgrades for CISCO switches, routers and 
firewalls. Identification evaluation and application of 
available and relevant firmware (OS) upgrades. 

Network Hardware Replacement and Upgrade: Identify 
network hardware specs for replacements and 
upgrades. Assist and coordinate the installation of new 
network components.  

Internet Connection $0.00 
Security Vulnerability Monitoring: external scanning of client’s 

network for potential security weaknesses, based on 
public-facing devices on the Client Network and if 
applicable, identification and recommendations of ways 
to better protect the client’s network. 

$10,675.85 

Firewall and VPN Management: Monitoring and 
maintenance of client’s one CISCO ASA firewall. We 
assume that the ASA firewall is also used for VPN. 
Maintain and support the current VPN system.  

Anti-Virus and Threat Management: Maintain and 
support the client’s anti-virus. Monitoring automated 
updates to ensure AV signatures are current and active 
across all devices. 

Network Security Monitoring and Intrusion-Prevention 
Services: Monitor  the Client’s network for any security 
issues and make recommendations 
Internet filtering through Websense. 

Support Center – Help Desk The Support Center team provides Tier 1 and Tier 2 
desktop support 24 x 7. Support is provided by a team 
of highly skilled, certified, technicians. 

$20,497.63 

Total   $72,106.90 
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POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 

Council Committee Meeting Date:  February 1, 2016 
 
 

 
CONSENT AGENDA: PURCHASE REQUEST FOR POLICE VEHICLES 
 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
Staff recommends the purchase of three 2016 Ford Police Interceptor Utilities.   
 
Shawnee Mission Ford was awarded the Mid America Council of Public Purchasing (MACPP) 
Metropolitan Joint Vehicle Bid. 
 
 COUNCIL ACTION REQUESTED ON FEBRUARY 1, 2016 
 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
On an annual basis, the Police Department replaces older police units due to age, mileage, 
and/or maintenance problems.  The Department is seeking authorization to purchase these units 
from Shawnee Mission Ford, who was awarded the 2016 MACPP Metro Bid.  The approximate 
build time for these cars from Ford is 120 days.   
 
This purchase was previously approved by the City Council as part of the 2016 Public Safety 
Budget. 
 
 
FUNDING SOURCE 01-03-25-8006-000  --  $79,719 
 
 
 
 
PREPARED BY 
Capt. Byron Roberson 
Patrol Commander 
Date:  January 19, 2016 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2016 vehicle purch.doc 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 

STAFF REPORT 

 

 TO: Prairie Village Planning Commission 

 FROM: Confluence, Kansas City, Kansas 

   - Christopher Shires, AICP, Principal 

   - PJ Novick, ASLA, LEED GA, Principal  

 DATE: February 1, 2016, City Council Meeting   (Confluence Project # 15018KC) 

 

APPLICATION: PC 2016-002, PC 2016-101, PC 2016-102 

REQUEST: Rezoning from CP-2 (Planned General Business District) to 

MXD (Mixed Use District), approval of a Preliminary 

Development Plan, and approval of a Final Plat 

PROPERTY ADDRESS: 5200 West 94th Terrace 

APPLICANT: Mark Ledom  

2020, LLC 

5200 West 94th Terrace 

Prairie Village, KC 66207 

ATTACHMENTS: January 5, 2016 Planning Commission Staff Report 

PLANNING COMMISSION REVIEW AND ACTION: 

 

On January 5, 2016, the Planning Commission held a public hearing on the above request 

including a request for approval of the related Preliminary Plat.  A copy of the staff report to the 

Commission is attached and a copy of the draft Commission meeting minutes are included in your 

Council packet.  The following are the major points of discussion: 
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Parking: City code requires a minimum of 2 parking spaces for each apartment unit, and this 

site is therefore required to provide 12 spaces.  The Preliminary Development Plan identified 

15 basement parking spaces and 14 surface lot parking spaces.   

 

In order to help accommodate the parking required for the existing office building on 

proposed Lot 1, the applicant is proposing to establish a cross parking easement allowing the 

office building to use all 14 of the surface parking spaces on Lot 1 should they be needed.  

This proposed condominium meets the City’s parking requirement and can accommodate 

guest parking on the surface lot as residential guest parking typically occurs off-peak 

(evenings and weekends) from the typical weekday peak office parking demand.   

 

In addition to the 14 spaces from Lot 2, the existing office building on Lot 1 is proposed to 

have 44 parking spaces plus 34 spaces via a cross parking easement from the Van Trust 

property to the north for a total of 92 spaces.  City code required 1 parking space per 300 sq. 

ft. of gross floor area.  The existing office building has a gross floor area of 30,000 sq. ft. and 

therefore will be short 8 parking spaces per code.  

 

The Commission discussed this issue and was ultimately supportive of the plan for parking and 

felt that parking will be adequate for the intended uses.   Conditions 7 and 8 were added to 

require the execution of the cross parking agreements with the final development plan and 

that the future parking to the north of Lot 1 be completed and ready for use prior to any 

construction on Lot 2. 

 

Exterior Building Materials:  The proposed Addendum to the Vision Book for the Preliminary 

Development Plan lists the appropriate exterior building materials for the condominium 

building as: brick, stone, stucco, wood siding, wood shakes, and fiber-cement siding or shakes.  

A brick or stone base is required for every structure.  Synthetic stucco, EIFS, thin brick and 

cultured stone are prohibited.  The general exterior layout and basic combinations of exterior 

materials is further defined for the condominium building as clear stained cedar siding, earth 

tone stucco, stone panels, granite panels, patina copper, and board formed concrete.   
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According to the applicant, the building design is Frank Lloyd Wright inspired and will serve as 

a transition between the pitched roofs of the proposed Meadowbrook Park development and 

the flat roof architecture that currently surrounds the building.  The ‘diamond form’ proposed 

on the south façade of the building represents a yet to be designed building logo. The 

building name will be CAPELLA, the brightest star in the northeastern sky. The proposed 

building faces northeast and the applicant intends to design a representative logo to be 

mounted on the building in the approximate location as shown on the elevations.   

 

The Commission discussed the overall building exterior design and in particular the proposed 

cedar siding and its long-term durability.  It was noted during the meeting, that the copper 

roofing and accent material is not true copper but instead a copper color metal that should 

not stain the cedar siding.  Ultimately the Commission was satisfied with the building design 

and exterior materials. 

 

The Commission held further discussion regarding the trash enclosure and its location and 

added a condition number 9 requesting the applicant work with staff on the determination of 

the best location for the trash enclosure to be reflected on the final development plan. 

 

Pedestrian Access:  The Commission discussed a sidewalk connection for the condominium 

building to Meadowbrook Park and added a condition number 10 requesting the application 

work with City staff to locate a pedestrian connection to Rosewood Drive and the 

Meadowbrook Park Development to the north. 

 

 

PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATION: 

 

After closing the public hearing and discussing the matter and modifying the recommended 

conditions of approval, the Commission adopted a motion to find favorably on the findings of fact 

based on the “golden factors” as detailed in the staff report to the Commission and to 

recommend to the City Council approval of the requested Rezoning and the proposed Preliminary 

Development Plan (including the Vision Book Addendum), subject to the following conditions 

which includes additional conditions 7, 8, 9, and 10: 
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1. The applicant updating the architectural detail in the Vision Book Addendum to address 

staff’s comments. 

 

2. The applicant providing with the Final Development Plan, detailed plans for all trash 

enclosures and HVAC/building mechanical equipment screening to ensure that all trash 

dumpsters, recycling bins, HVAC and building mechanical equipment, etc., is fully screened 

from view.  All screening shall be designed and constructed of materials that are durable 

and consistent and compatible with the building architecture. 

 

3. The applicant having the 10 ft. wide existing utility easement on the north end of Lot 2 

vacated prior to obtaining any permit for construction. 

 

4. The applicant providing an updated Preliminary and Final Plat that clearly defines the 

boundaries of the proposed lots including the street lot, label all existing and proposed 

easements including the utility easement to be vacated, and label the proposed building 

setback lines. 

 

5. Prior to obtaining any permit for construction, the applicant shall submit a Final 

Development Plan for review and approval by the Planning Commission.   

 

6. Approval is contingent upon approval of the Final Development Plan.  If the Final 

Development Plan is not approved by the City, the approval of this Rezoning, Preliminary 

Development Plan and Preliminary and Final Plat will be null and void.   

 

7. Execution of the cross parking agreements be presented with the final development plan. 

 

8. The future parking to the north of Lot 1 shall be completed and ready for use prior to any 

construction on Lot 2. 

 

9. The applicant work with staff on the determination of the best location for the trash 

enclosure with that to be reflected on the final development plan. 

 

10. A pedestrian connection shall be provided to Rosewood and the Park Development. 
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At this meeting the Commission also adopted a motion to approve the Preliminary Plat and 

recommend approval of the Final Plat, both subject to the above conditions (PC2016-102).  

 

 

STAFF COMMENTS: 

 

There are no outstanding issues.    

 

 

STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 

 

Staff recommends the Council approve the Rezoning, the Preliminary Development Plan (including 

the Vision Book Addendum), and the Final Plat subject to the 10 conditions as adopted by the 

Planning Commission.   

 

SUGGEST MOTIONS: 

PC2016-02 

Recommend the Governing Body adopt Ordinance 2344 rezoning the property located at 

5200 West 94th Terrace, Prairie Village, Kansas from CP-2 (Planned General Business District) 

to MXD (Mixed Use Development District) and directing the amendment of the official zoning 

map of the City of Prairie Village, Kansas;  

 

PC2016-102 

Recommend the City Council authorize the Mayor to execute the Final Plat for Meadowbrook 

2020 for acceptance of rights-of-way and easements. 
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MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

Monday, February 1, 2016 

 

 

Committee meetings scheduled for the next two weeks include: 

Prairie Village Foundation 02/02/2016 5:30 p.m. 
Planning Commission 02/02/2016 7:00 p.m.  
Tree Board 02/03/2016 6:00 p.m. 
JazzFest Committee 02/09/2016 5:30 p.m. 
Prairie Village Arts Council 02/10/2016 5:30 p.m. 
Council Committee of the Whole (Tues) 02/16/2016 6:00 p.m.  
City Council (Tuesday) 02/16//2015 7:30 p.m. 

================================================================= 

The Prairie Village Arts Council is pleased to present photography exhibits of Rose 
Burgweger, Pamela Peters, Gregory Gutenko in the R. G. Endres Gallery during the 
month of February.  The artists reception will be Friday, February 12th, from 6:30 to 
7:30 p.m. 
 
City Offices will be closed on Monday, February 15

th
  in observance of the Presidents’ 

Day Holiday.  Deffenbaugh does not celebrate this holiday and trash services will be as 
scheduled.   
 
The 2016 annual Large Item Pick up has been scheduled.  Items from homes on 75

th
 

Street and north of 75
th

 Street will be collected on Saturday, April 9
th

.  Items from homes 
south of 75

th
 Street will be collected on Saturday, April 16

th
. 

 
 



INFORMATIONAL ITEMS 
February 1, 2016 

 
 

1. Council Committee of the Whole Minutes – January 19, 2016 
2. Planning Commission Agenda – February 2, 2016 
3. Environmental and Recycle Committee Minutes – 12-2-15 
4. Mark Your Calendar 
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COUNCIL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 
January 19, 2016 

 
 
The Council Committee of the Whole met on Tuesday, January 19, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. in 
the Council Chambers. The meeting was called to order by Council President Brooke 
Morehead with the following members present:  Mayor Laura Wassmer, Ashley Weaver, 
Jori Nelson, Ruth Hopkins, Steve Noll, Eric Mikkelson, Andrew Wang, Sheila Myers, 
David Morrison, Ted Odell and Terrence Gallagher.   
 
Staff Members present: Tim Schwartzkopf, Chief of Police;  Keith Bredehoeft, Public 
Works Director; Melissa Prenger, Project Manager for Public Works; Quinn Bennion, 
City Administrator; Wes Jordan, Assistant City Administrator; Nolan Sunderman, 
Assistant to the City Administrator, Lisa Santa Maria, Finance Director and Joyce Hagen 
Mundy, City Clerk.   
 
Review of concepts for the Police Department/City Hall Entrance Project and ADA 
Modifications 
Melissa Prenger noted that a few months ago, the Council authorized the approval of 
conceptual proposals for the municipal complex entrance and patio.  Four options have 
been created and will be presented for input from Council as to how the entrance should 
be developed.  Mrs. Prenger noted that all four options exceed the current budgeted 
funds for this project.  No formal action is requested at this time.   
 
Chris Heinz, with Hollis + Miller Architects, stated the baseline is the refurbishing of the 
existing entrance as constructed.  The other three options incorporate the current patio, 
provide for front ADA access and address the existing structural problems.   All concepts 
incorporate the current patio and its use, create a front entry ADA access point, and will 
correct the structural deficiencies of the existing infrastructure.  He called upon Project 
Manager Jeff Schutzler to present the options. 
 
The baseline proposal reconstructs the existing courtyard “as is” with the addition of an 
ADA access to the front via a sidewalk along the east side of City Hall.   The current 
ADA access at the back of the building for the Police Department will remain.   The cost 
for this option is $740,000.   
 
Eric Mikkelson asked if there was any non-step access at the front of the building with 
this plan.  Mr. Schutzler confirmed there is access to the front of the building from the 
sidewalk along the east side of City Hall.   
 
Option 1 is to reconstruct the entry with a two-tiered courtyard at a cost of $814,045.  
This plan has more paved area to be used for events, a sculpture garden, ADA access 
along the curb in front of City Hall, a more visible fountain, relocation of flagpoles and 
the PV Star logo placed in the concrete patio entrance.  This option does not provide 
direct access to the Police Department, but access through the breezeway between the 
public safety building and City Hall.   
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Jori Nelson confirmed that the police department breezeway ADA access would remain.  
Mr. Heinz noted the primary differences in the options are the level of access and 
access control.   
 
Option 2 is to reconstruct the entry with a civic staircase and rectangular patio in front of 
the City Hall entrance.  The option has everything at one level.  The courtyard access is 
from stairs and  ADA access through a long gradual sidewalk along the driveway in front 
of City Hall with direct access to both the public safety building and city hall.   
 
Jori Nelson confirmed that with this option it would not be necessary to have the back 
ADA access through the breezeway available 24/7.   
 
Brooke Morehead asked if it would be possible to expand the municipal building adding 
more office space in this center area.  Mr. Heinz replied this would be possible but that a 
better option would be to the north of the building on the existing green space.  Terrence 
confirmed the grade and elevation of the proposed stairway.  Mayor Wassmer asked if it 
was similar in grade to the existing stairs.  Mr. Schutzler replied there were more steps, 
but not any more than the combined steps on the south and to the PD entrance.   
 
Mr. Schutzler noted that additional trees have been added to the courtyard to provide 
shade and breakup the paved area.  The fountain element has been moved out to the 
front and new signage. The projected cost for option 2 is $811,429.   Eric Mikkelson 
confirmed that there would be wall/brick planters around the trees that individuals could 
sit on. 
 
 Option 3 is to reconstruct the entry with a graduated staircase leading to a sculpture 
garden area and a semi-circle patio in front of the City Hall entrance. A new fountain 
element would be at the base surrounded by seasonal shrubs.  A long gradual sidewalk 
along the driveway will lead into the center of the complex allowing direct access to both 
city hall and the public safety building.  The sculpture garden will include new limestone 
blocks/benches.  Shade trees have been added to the sculpture garden area.  This plan 
is also all at one level and has a projected cost of $814,370. 
 
Sheila Myers questioned the inclusion of fountains asking if they have not had 
maintenance issues.  Mr. Bennion responded that the city maintains several fountains 
throughout the city.  Mr. Heinz noted the fountains are an element that could be 
removed.  Mrs. Myers also questioned if the city’s current facilities will accommodate 
future needs, expressing concern with this major financial investment if there is a 
possibility that the city would need additional building space or relocate.    Mr. Heinz 
noted that when considering the cost of construction and efficiency of space, expansion 
into the courtyard area would not be preferred.  Any expansion would be better handled 
on the side of the municipal building.   
 
Ted Odell asked for a review of the proposed materials.  Mr. Heinz replied at this time 
they are looking for an overall direction on the proposed concepts, but noted the level of 
quality of materials is reflected in the proposed brick and limestone.   
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Ruth Hopkins asked if the courtyard could be covered.  Mr. Schutzler stated the cost 
would be similar to that of a building without walls.  Mayor Wassmer stated she would 
like to have some covering over the sculptures to protect them from the elements.  She 
likes the seating areas proposed and having everything at one level and supports not 
keeping the back ADA access by the breezeway open 24/7.  As to her thoughts on the 
concepts, she prefers option 3 which is very inviting and has both the gradual incline in 
the stairway as well as the gradual sloped walkway.   
 
Eric Mikkelson asked what the life expectancy was of the municipal building, sharing 
Mrs. Myers concern with this major investment if the city is going to need to expand its 
facilities.  Quinn Bennion replied the original building was constructed in the early 70’s, 
renovated in 1984 and the public safety building constructed in 1996.  He is not 
concerned with the structural soundness of the building.  He does not anticipate staff 
levels growing significantly; however, he does foresee the possible reconfiguring of 
space for greater efficiencies.  Mr. Heinz agreed noting he is not aware of any structural 
issues, but that buildings do become functionally obsolete.  
 
Terrence Gallagher noted the primary function was to provide greater and easier access 
to these facilities.  He sees a lot of paved area and suggested that some of the elements 
could be scaled back or moved.  He prefers option three with the shorter steps and the 
gradual ramp access.  Mr. Schutzler noted that in keeping the very gradual slope on the 
ramp, hand rails are not necessary. 
 
Andrew Wang expressed concern with the major investment being proposed when the 
scope was to address crumbling brick and consider ADA improvements.  He felt this 
was a substantial investment for the benefit of very few.  Mr. Bennion noted the city staff 
regularly gets complaints on the current level of accessibility, and the distance from the 
accessible parking to the counters.   
 
Ted Odell replied that this is more than an ADA issue noting the deteriorating condition 
of the patio, stairways and courtyard.  He also prefers option #3, however, the $800,000 
cost concerns him.  He would like to see the cost lowered; however, he also wants to 
see it done right and to have a more usable space when it is finished.   
 
Terrence Gallagher proposed adding some of the new components into the baseline 
proposal refurbishing such as bringing the accessible path into the center front.   Mr. 
Schutzler stated that was considered.  He noted the reduced cost for the baseline is the 
result of less pavement – green space is less expensive; however, for the desired 
accessibility it needs to be a one level surface.  Melissa Prenger noted the major cost in 
the refurbishing project was the cost of the retaining walls.  
 
Mr. Schutzler noted the three options are very similar and all create a larger usable 
space.  Jori Nelson noted that the ramp access would also be used by mothers with 
strollers; the one level access would eliminate the need for the breezeway to be open 
making the building more secure.  The current entrance is in need of repair and is a 
reflection on the city.   
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Mayor Wassmer asked if any council member opposed option #3.  Mr. Wang stated that 
he doesn’t feel option #3 does away with the long walk and number of steps needed for 
accessible entrance.  He acknowledged the need to address the crumbling bricks and 
concrete, but does not feel there is a compelling reason to do the major investment 
proposed.  He wants Prairie Village residents’ money to be used where it will get the 
greatest use by residents and that isn’t the entrance to the municipal campus.   
 
Jori Nelson suggested relocating the ADA parking spaces to the front to decrease the 
number of steps to get to the ramp.  Mr. Gallagher noted that the current location of 
parking in the front would require individuals to navigate across incoming traffic.  Mr. 
Bennion noted that the driveway could be changed to have the parking next to the 
building with the driveway behind it, a flip of the current layout.   
 
Mr. Bennion noted that all of the options are above what is currently budgeted in the CIP 
for this project.  Mr. Bredehoeft stated the budgeted amount was $490,000 for design 
and construction based on its initial bid in 2009.  Melissa Prenger noted the current cost 
estimates are from experienced contractors and include a built-in contingency.   
 
Terrence Gallagher stated he would like to see designed a concept that comes in within 
the existing budget.  Mayor Wassmer stated that if the one level design cannot be done, 
she cannot support it.  Mr. Heinz stated they would prepare a concept design within 
budget with the primary goal being getting to one level.  Andrew Wang asked if that was 
reasonable or if too many elements would need to be removed.  Mr. Heinz replied that 
many of the elements would be removed.  Ted Odell stated he does not want to see a 
bandage approach and would encourage staff to look for possible outside revenue 
sources in grants, etc.   
 
 
COU2016-02   Consider 2017 SMAC Application – Meadowbrook Regional Detention 
and Water Quality Project 
Keith Bredehoeft stated the possibility of submitting a SMAC project related to the 
Meadowbrook redevelopment has been discussed since the early discussions related 
the project.  If SMAC funds are approved then some of the TIF project funds can be 
shifted for improvements to the park. 
 
Given the size of the ponds on the Meadowbrook property the possibility to create 
regional detention has been an item of consideration.  The purpose of regional detention 
is to remove homes from the flood plain south of 95th Street in Overland Park and to 
eliminate roadway flooding at 95th Street.  The regional detention design and 
construction costs are eligible for County SMAC funding if the improvement removes 
homes and/or street flooding downstream.  The SMAC project submittal will compete 
with other projects submitted for funding, but it is likely that this project will receive 
SMAC funds. 
 
The current plans for the ponds, as approved by the City, for the Meadowbrook 
development, are based on what was required for the development to be constructed.  
Mr. Bredehoeft reviewed a drawing showing the ponds expanded to achieve a maximum 
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regional detention volume to reduce the existing flooding conditions that exist 
downstream. Mr. Bredehoeft stressed that it is anticipated that the ponds will be reduced 
in size somewhat to meet the City, the Developer, and JCPRD’s expectation for the park 
and pond area.  To establish funding levels and flood prevention benefits the SMAC 
project submittal will be based on the maximum pond sizing.  The northern pond will not 
be impacted by the project.  The enlargement will be on the middle and lower ponds.   
 
The maximum regional detention will protect up to 13 residential properties in Overland 
Park and it will also remove the 100 year flooding at the culvert under 95th Street.  The 
culvert at 95th Street is a shared culvert with Overland Park and Prairie Village.  
 
Design and construction costs for a SMAC project are funded at 75% by the County.  
While staff is in discussions with Overland Park, it has not been determined what 
Overland Park’s participation will be.  The city of Prairie Village’s part of the 25% is 
anticipated to come from General Obligation Bonds that will be repaid with TIF funds. 
Mr. Bredehoeft reviewed the Preliminary Park Budget from the Development Agreement 
noting that any funds received would be added to the revenue line item labeled SMAC 
Funds. 
 
Ted Odell stated his only concern was regarding the potential loss of green space from 
the park.  Mayor Wassmer asked if the ponds could be made deeper instead of wider to 
get the desired retention.  Mr. Bredehoeft replied the design includes going deeper as 
well as wider.  He noted there is no expansion to the east.   
 
Jori Nelson confirmed that the ponds were for water retention, not dry ponds for water 
detention.  Mr. Bredehoeft replied the grant terminology is “Regional Detention Project”; 
however, the ponds will serve as retention basins with water present at low flows.   
 
Eric Mikkelson shared Mr. Odell’s concern with the expansion of the ponds negatively 
impacting the park development.  He is not supportive if this results in the elimination of 
green space and walk ability.   He asked what level of SMAC funds was anticipated.  Mr. 
Bredehoeft replied SMAC funding could cover up to $1M of the existing cost with the 
actual amount based on the approved plan and estimated associated costs.   
 
Mayor Wassmer stated she would like to see the ponds not be as wide and with more 
handled in the smaller bottom pond which does not interfere with any of the proposed 
park elements. 
 
Chet Belcher with Phelps Engineering stated that the ponds would be dredged to get 
them as deep as possible.  He noted the interaction with the trails surrounding the 
ponds.  There will need to be a balance between the needs of SMAC, the Park District, 
Van Trust and the City.  The submittal design will not be as shown this evening.  Jori 
Nelson asked what would be done with the dredge.  Mr. Belcher replied that it would be 
used elsewhere on the park site.  
 
Keith Bredehoeft added that water quality improvements can be funded through the 
SMAC program as well.  It is desired by Johnson County Park & Recreation District to 
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install such items upstream of the ponds.  City Staff proposes to submit to the SMAC 
program to fund the improvements with original construction.  This part of the project 
would be submitted with the Regional Detention SMAC application and would also be 
funded at 75% by the County if approved. 
 
David Morrison made the following motion, which was seconded by Ted Odell and 
passed unanimously.   
 
 RECOMMEND THE CITY COUNCIL APPROVE SUBMITTING 

THE 2017 STORMWATER MANAGEMENT ADVISORY COUNCIL 
(SMAC) APPLICATION FOR THE MEADOWBROOK REGIONAL 
DETENTION AND WATER QUALITY PROJECT 

      COUNCIL ACTION TAKEN 
      01/19/2016 
       
 
Discuss addition of an 8 foot wide sidewalk on Booth Drive from 75th Street to 78th Street 
In 2012 the City Council decided not to install 8 foot wide sidewalks with CIP street 
rehabilitation projects along Somerset Drive as shown in the Parks Master Plan.  Keith 
Bredehoeft stated that Booth Drive from 75th Street to 78th Street will be rehabilitated in 
2016.  This is close to Weltner Park and the Parks Master Plan recommends the 
placement of an eight foot sidewalk.  This new wide sidewalk would connect Weltner 
Park to the 75th Street corridor a 7 foot wide sidewalk was recently constructed on the 
north side of the road. 
 
Currently there is sidewalk on about 60% of this section of Booth Drive.  There will be 
new sidewalk installed at the back of curb.  Given the slopes of the yards along Booth 
Drive it is very difficult to install a new sidewalk that meets ADA standards.  Given these 
concerns this roadway is narrowed to allow the construction of the new sidewalk.  The 
new sidewalk, where there is no sidewalk today, will be constructed no closer to the 
homes but will basically be where the curb currently exists.  Where there is existing 
sidewalk the new sidewalk will be constructed no closer to homes than where it currently 
exists today. 
 
Mayor Wassmer asked what the additional cost would be to install an eight foot sidewalk 
rather than a five foot sidewalk.  Mr. Bredehoeft replied he did not have that information 
readily available.   
 
Ted Odell stated he doesn’t see the benefit of an eight-foot sidewalk at this location and 
that five feet is more than adequate.  Terrence Gallagher confirmed the sidewalk 
placement would be on the east side of the roadway.   
 
Eric Mikkelson asked what the neighborhood response has been.  Mr. Bredehoeft 
replied the residents have not been surveyed as this is a major street, not a residential 
street and desired City Council’s input first. 
 
Brooke Morehead stated she felt cost information was needed before a decision could 
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be made.  Mr. Bredehoeft replied that he would have that information for the Council at 
the City Council meeting.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Council President Brooke Morehead adjourned the meeting at 7:28 p.m.  
 
 
Brooke Morehead 
Council President 



PLANNING COMMISSION AGENDA 
CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 2, 2016 
7700 MISSION ROAD 

7:00 P.M. 
 
 

I. ROLL CALL 
 

II. APPROVAL OF PC MINUTES – JANUARY 5, 2016 
 

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

PC2016-03        Request for Renewal of Special Use Permit for Veterinary Clinic and 
Animal DayCare 
8823 and 8827 Roe Avenue 

      Zoning:  CP-2 
      Applicant: Christine Gregory and Dr. Kent Kraus 
 
 

IV. NON-PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 

          PC2016-103 Request for Building Height Elevation  
    7044 Cedar 
    Current Zoning:  R-la 
    Applicant:  James Marten 
      
 
    PC2015-110  Request for Final Plat Approval – Mission Chateau 
    8300 Mission Road 
    Current Zoning:  R-1a 
    Applicant:  MVS, LLC  
 
 

V. OTHER BUSINESS   
 
 

VI. ADJOURNMENT   
 

Plans available at City Hall if applicable 
If you cannot be present, comments can be made by e-mail to 

Cityclerk@Pvkansas.com 
 
*Any Commission members having a conflict of interest, shall acknowledge that conflict prior to 
the hearing of an application, shall not participate in the hearing or discussion, shall not vote on 
the issue and shall vacate their position at the table until the conclusion of the hearing 
 



 PRAIRIE VILLAGE ENVIRONMENT AND RECYCLE COMMITTEE 

December 2, 2015 

Pete Jarchow, for the Steering Committee, opened the meeting at 5:32 p.m. 

Members attending were Pete, Thomas O’Brien, Karin McAdams, Al Pugsley, Maurine Kierl, 

Polly Swafford, Deb English, Catherine Sinclair, Penny Mahon and Robert Roberge. Visitors 

included Jamie Arnold and Joan Leavens. Wes Jordan represented the city. 

The minutes from the October meeting were approved as printed. 

 

Joan Leavens, once a member of this committee, is now the Sustainability Coordinator for 

the Shawnee Mission School District.  She spoke of some of her/their goals: 

 The district is already composting cafeteria waste and teaches environmental education 

to students from kindergarten through high school. 

 Their vision is to make an impact on the children and the community.  To begin, they 

want to continue and expand existing efforts to manage water responsibly and work 

with the natural streams at Indian Hills, Briarwood and Corinth schools. 

 

Committee reports: 

 Earth Fair: 

o The committee will meet next on December 15 at Panera, at 6:00 p.m. 

o Margaret Goldstein and Thos. O’Brien will work with the SME art instructor on 

posters and other artwork.   

o Education Committee: 

o The meeting time was moved to 5:30 p.m. at Panera on the second Thursday of 

each month. 

o Committee members reassessed their scope and chose to start by looking at 

implementation of the PVERC agenda and issues.   

o Community Gardens: 

o Does this need to continue as an Environmental Committee sub-committee?  It 

was decided that it should. 

o This year has been good.  There will be a sign-up for plots after the first of 

January. 

o Community Forum: 

o The committee needs to choose a theme by May and is entertaining suggestions. 

o If the Broadmoor School culinary program provides the meal again, perhaps the 

event could take place at their facility. 

o Thos. O’Brien and Polly Swafford offered to be representatives to the committee. 



o Village Fest: 

o Deb English said there was room for one more member on the committee. 

Updates from Wes Jordan: 

o The Village Voice ran an article on recycling in the October/November issue.  It touched 

on Deffenbaugh and the textile recycling program.  The latter is foundering.  

Deffenbaugh hopes to start a pilot program for curbside glass recycling starting in 

March; there are lots of logistical issues involved. 

o Budget – outstanding receipts need to be submitted.  Also, it’s important in planning 

the next budget that we request amounts that really reflect what we’ve been spending. 

o Meadowbrook Park and development – Wes showed maps of the planned project and 

offered fascinating background on how it has come to be.  There will be 80 acres of 

park and 600 “doors:” units of housing.  Both park and housing will be very diverse, 

with new innovations being included in the park. Johnson County, which is responsible 

for the park, will be using TIF and other funding. 

o There’s a lot of new development in Prairie Village, planned and current, which is 

creating a need for new building inspectors. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 p.m.  The next meeting will be held at 5:30 on 

Wednesday, January 27. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Karin McAdams 

 



 Council Members 
 Mark Your Calendars 

February 1, 2016 
  
 
February 2016 Rose Burgweger, Pamela Peters, Gregory Gutenko exhibit in the 

R.G. Endres Gallery 
February 1 City Council Meeting 
February 12 Artist reception in the R. G. Endres Gallery 6:30 – 7:30 p.m. 
February 15 City Offices Closed for Presidents Day Holiday 
February 16 City Council Meeting 
 
March 2016 Pat Jessee and Roberta Leaverton exhibit in the R.G. Endres 

Gallery 
March 1 Primary Election 
March 5-9 National League of Cities Conference in Washington, DC 
March 7 City Council Meeting 
March 11 Artist reception in the R. G. Endres Gallery 6:30 – 8:00 p.m. 
March 21 City Council Meeting 
 
April 2016 Future of the Arts exhibit in the R.G. Endres Gallery 
April 4 City Council Meeting 
April 5 General Election 
April 8 Artist reception in the R. G. Endres Gallery 6:30 – 8:00 p.m. 
April 9 Large Item Pickup for homes on and north of 75th Street 
April 16 Large Item Pickup for homes south of 75th Street 
April 18 City Council Meeting 
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